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Welcome to the 39th edition of the Higham 

Times. 
 

Since the last Newsletter in February, there has 

been lots going on, in and around our town. 

Our wonderful community and craft volunteers 

have been busy creating and assembling 

yarnbombing decorations around the Market 

Square and High Street to celebrate Kings Charles 

III's coronation which will take place on Saturday 

6th May 2023. There is a competition for the best 

decorated property so we hope you all get 

involved and vote for your favourites. Residents 

can also order a Coronation Coin as a souvenir.  

Keep reading for updates from the Town Council 

regarding a summary of the Mayor’s report for 

2022/23, results of the community centre 

consultation, new minibus service trial and 

advertising opportunities for local community 

groups and businesses. There are updates from 

Higham Ferrers Tourism, St Marys Church, Hope 

Methodist Church, local schools and community 

groups. For the most current information about 

what is happening in the town, we encourage you to check the Town Council website 

(www.highamferrers-tc.gov.uk) and social media pages for regular updates. There is also a 

Town App with lots of useful local information.  

If you have an article about local news or events which you 

would like to be included in the next edition of the Higham 

Times in August then please forward the information to;   

      donna@highamferrers-tc.gov.uk no later than                     

3rd July 2023. 
 

Thank you for your continued support.                                                          

Donna Anderson,  Editor 

 

 Any views or opinions expressed in this newsletter do not 

necessarily represent those of Higham Ferrers Town Council. 

 





The Rotary Club of Rushden is actively seeking new Members.  

We are looking for people who want to become involved in helping a 

number of organisations locally, nationally and internationally.         

Our Members are people from all walks of life who want to help and 

do good. The Club prides itself on having a relaxed and friendly         

atmosphere, with varied activities of a social, fun and charitable    

fundraising nature. If The Rotary Club of Rushden is the kind of organisation you think you 

would like to be involved with or if you just want to find out more about Rotary, please get 

in touch with us by phone or email and find out how you can make a real difference.      

Contact Anton Rudgalvis on 07542 822385. anton.rudgalvis@btinternet.com  

Higham’s best kept secret - Higham Ferrers Town Bowls Club is located within Saffron Road     

Recreation Ground but many don’t realise this because of the hedge that surrounds most of the club. The 

club has been an important part of the local community for over 70 years. It celebrated its 75th anniversary 

during covid. Bowling this year starts on Saturday 22nd April with a coffee and cake morning from 10.00am 

with bowling afterwards. Non members are welcome to pop down. 

Steve Bunker is the new club president. He has been a member of the club for 20 years and said “We are  

really proud of the heritage of our club but for it to thrive we need new members. 2022 was the best year in 

recent times with over 30 new members joining the club”. 

Higham Bowls Club is fortunate to have in Steve & Velda Cooper, two experienced Bowls England accredited 

coaches. Last year they ran a three month free coaching course for new members. The response was       

phenomenal, with lots of positive comments from the new members. Steve & Velda will be repeating this 

coaching course again this year to help those that have never bowled before. Velda said “All you need is a 

pair of flat soled shoes and Steve & I will provide the coaching. All other equipment including bowls are    

supplied.” 

The fee for new members in the first year is just £35 for which they can enjoy 6 months of outdoor bowling 

amongst friends. This will be the only outlay as bowls are provided by the club until ready to purchase your 

own, so no excuse not to pop down and give it a try. 

The club does have an Open Day on Saturday 27th May. Further details will be posted on Facebook and   

advertised on the Higham Ferrers Town App. Steve Bunker said “We are a friendly club and you will be made 

to feel very welcome. So come down and check us out.”    Should you want to know more about Higham’s 

best kept secret then visit the club website,  highamferrersbowlsclub.org.uk 

http://www.highamferrersbowlsclub.org.uk/community/higham-ferrers-town-bowls-club-20238/home/








 

St Mary’s and St. John’s  

      At Last! 

On Palm Sunday the churchwardens of both      

St. Mary’s and St. John’s, each in their own church, 

made the following announcement: 
 

“I am delighted to announce that following interview, 

and with the agreement of Bishop John and the     

Parish Representatives, The Reverend Louise Bishop, 

currently Assistant Priest at St. James’ Church, 

Weybridge, has been offered and has accepted the  

invitation to become Vicar of the Higham Ferrers and 

Chelveston-cum-Caldecott Benefice. The appointment 

is subject to the normal Church of England legal and administrative procedures.” 

 

So what happens next? 

 First of all,  Revd. Louise will need to finalise all the work in progress in her existing 

parish, and begin the long process of taking leave of her parishioners, many of whom 

over the time of her service there will have become firm friends. Not an easy business. 

 And at the same time, she will want to begin the process of getting to know us—her 

new parishioners—as she prepares for her ministry here. Hopefully this will mean a 

series of visits on the “Getting to Know You” theme—the start of a long and successful 

relationship on all our part. 

 And finally, there will be a question of where to live with husband Alan and son Alex. 

As many parishioners know, the Vicarage in Wood Street (owned by and the responsi-

bility of the Diocese of Peterborough, not the parish or benefice) is in a very poor con-

dition, having been largely uninhabited for 4 years, and having suffered from bursts 

and leaks during this winter’s frosts. Work is now in hand to repair this, but drying out 

will take time, as will the building work needed. So 

much to be done and decided here. 

 

And after all this? 

 On Wednesday 5th July at 7.30 p.m. at a service in 

St. Mary’s Church, Revd. Louise will be Instituted by 

Bishop John, and Inducted by Archdeacon Alison, and 

we’ll have “a bit of a do”, and once more Higham Fer-

rers and Chelveston-cum-Caldecott will have a Vicar. 

 So watch out for the next edition of Higham Times, 

when we shall be able to use this space to let Revd. 

Louise introduce herself. 

www.stmaryhighamferrers.org 



 

Friends of St Mary’s 



Tourism  



Tourism 



 
The Town Council held two consultation 
events in February, giving residents an        
opportunity to view the plans and learn 
more about the proposal from the Council 
and the architects.  

Every household in the town received a     
leaflet advising of our consultation.  

Thank you to all those that took part.       
We received 474 responses from 3872 households equating to 12.4%.  To follow is an 
overview of the responses.  

 

For further project information, or for the answers to frequently asked questions that 
have arisen through your comments please refer to our website or call/email the Town 
Council offices 01933 312075 for a copy.  

clerk@highamferrers-tc.gov.uk 

 

 

Q1 The existing Sports Pavilion will be demolished to make space for the new building. Do you agree 
with the location of the new building within Saffron Road Recreation Ground in the position where 
the Sports Pavilion is currently located? 

Total respondents: 474 (93 additional comments) 
 

 
 

 

www.highamferrers-tc.gov.uk/community-centre-project 

HIGHAM FERRERS TOWN COUNCIL 

FEEDBACK FROM THE COMMUNITY CENTRE                         
CONSULTATION 2023 



 

Q3 Do you support the design and layout shown for the ground floor? 

Total respondents: 472 (104 additional comments)  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Q4 Office space is limited in the current Town Hall building on the Market Square. Do 
you support the inclusion of council office space, archives and storage on the 1st floor? 

Total respondents: 472 (135 additional comments)  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Q2 Do you like the external appearance and proposed use of materials for the building? 

Total respondents: 474 (73 additional comments)  



Q6 Other comments on the overall proposal and the need for the building. 

221 comments received, 87 of which stated they wanted no increase in the council tax. 
 

Proposed next steps for the council following consultation responses and in 
order to facilitate a project decision:- 

• Update the projection of possible grant funding available. 

• Re-evaluate the need for Town Council offices within the building given the last        
consultation was 2019 and pre-covid. 

• Re-evaluate the need for a large community space within the building given the last 
consultation was 2019 and pre-covid. Re-assess what community spaces are available 
for hire in the town and their level of use. 

• Update projection of expected use and level of income for the building. 

• Detailed budgeting for review of net cost to the council. In 2019 £50,000 was used as 
a suggested net cost. 

Q5 The building will be funded partly by council monies already held in reserves, part 
grants and part borrowing. Please indicate what level of increase to your council tax you 
would support to allow the loan repayment.  
 

There are 8 council tax property value bands, A (lowest) to H (highest), with band D     
representing a midpoint of a typical family home. The figures below are based on a band 
D property in Higham Ferrers.  
 

What level of increase to your council tax would you support to service loan repayments 
to facilitate  delivery of the project? (choose 1) 



The wonderful crafters in Higham Ferrers have been at it again, creating fabulous red, white 

and blue decorations to adorn the Market Square for King Charles III 

Coronation on Saturday 6th May 2023.                    

This edition of the Higham Times will have 

been sent to print in mid-April so            

unfortunately we can not share photos of 

the yarnbombing display or Coronation 

celebrations yet but there will be a review 

in the summer edition of  this newsletter.  

For now we have some photos of the work 

in progress including some of the amazing volunteers who have    

dedicated their time and skills to mending, creating and displaying 

these festive decorations throughout our town. 

A huge thank you to everyone who has helped with 

this project. If you are interested in helping with future 

craft projects, please contact us on  01933 312075      

or email donna@highamferrers-tc.gov.uk 



serve 

 



 

THE ROCK FOUNDATION YOUTH CLUB CHARITABLE TRUST 
charity no. 304242  

 

HELPING YOUNG PEOPLE 
 

Spring has sprung!  After the restrictions of wintery weather, it is 
not only nature that sprouts and shoots, young people's activities 

begin to blossom once more. 
Friends meet, hobbies resume, sport, music, the arts, all open up again,                                                        

clubs and groups tackle new adventures… not easy, in many cases as funds are needed.  
 

THE ROCK FOUNDATION YOUTH CLUB CHARITABLE TRUST is here to help! 
There is no longer a youth club associated with the name, but there is a Charitable Trust, and 

young people between the ages of 11 - 21years, living in the area local to Rushden and Higham 
Ferrers, who think that they would benefit from financial help for personal development           

purposes, and local groups and organisations with projects that fall within the Trust remit are   
invited to apply for a small grant from the Trust. 

In the past we have helped to fund school projects, activities connected with uniformed bodies, 
individual  tuition and training, aids towards personal interests and sporting equipment. 

This year it could be you! 
For more information, pick up a leaflet from Higham Ferrers Town Hall, Rushden Library or by 

email to rockfoundationrushden@btinternet.com 

The Mayor was pleased to 

attend the opening of Age 

UK’s new shop in our High 

Street, situated where  

Colemans used to be.     

We wish the charity and 

staff lhall the best in their 

new location. 

The Mayor with Cllr Pam      

Whiting, our chair of trustees 

Paul Bertin, Cllr Tina Reavey 

and Cllr Sean Prosser. 

Shop Assistant Ann Milne and Assistant 
Manager Chrissy Nash with the Mayor.   

 

Karen Holmes, Joey Coleman 
with Nerissa Haimes our         

Kettering shop manager.   

mailto:rockfoundationrushden@btinternet.com


 



Forth coming Events planned at Hope Methodist Church:  

• Rushden Band Concert 29th April  at 7.30pm, £10 with snacks served. 

• Pudding Tasting Competition and a Food Quiz 20th May at 6.30pm, donations             
welcome. 

• Handbell Ringers 1st July. 

• Garage Sale and coffee morning, date and time to be confirmed. 

• Afternoon Tea, 21st September. 

• Archive Film Evening on 7th October at 7pm with Jacket potatoes.  

01933 312778 
minister@hopemethodistrushden.org.uk  



Higham Ferrers Food Bank 

Tuesday mornings 9.30am - 12.30pm 

At Higham Ferrers Working Men’s Club 
 

To donate of find out more, please get in touch with Encompass on         

01933 733001 or email info@encompasscharity.org.uk 

The Higham Chichele Society meets in the Bede House (in the grounds of the Parish 

Church) The meetings commence at 9.30am (doors open at 9am) Admission is £3,          

including refreshments. The annual subscription is £5 (singles) £8 (couples) due at the  

May meeting.  Check our website: www.highamchichelesociety.co.uk 

Speakers for 2023: 

26th May: Mike Brown - The Historic Gardener. 

30th June: Eleanor Cox, Northampton Museum - Portable Antiques. 

28th July: Glenys Grimshaw - The Silk Road. 

25th August: Peter and Gloria Wright - Lions, Tigers and All That. 

29th September: Thomas Jolly - Chester House. 

27th October: Peter Hill - The Green Man. 

24th November: Chris Rowe - Tales from the Tudor Table. 

NEW MEMBERS 

VERY WELCOME, 

PLEASE COME 

ALONG.       



 

Community Sheds - Rushden Lakes  

Do you have a local business or        
community group that you would        
like to advertise for free?  
 

 

Higham Ferrers Town Council have developed a close     

working relationship with Rushden Lakes to promote our 

town and we would encourage local businesses to take up 

this great opportunity. There are two community sheds 

which are for local businesses (within Northamptonshire)   

to use free of charge. 
 

They are the perfect opportunity to promote your business 

(product or service) to visitors either during the week or at weekends. They also welcome 

local community groups and charities to use the sheds to raise awareness and interact 

with the public. They are usually booked for 1-2 days at a time and they are located on 

South Terrace. 

 

So far, they have welcomed over 20 businesses and groups to the sheds including Higham 

Refill shop, Knitted creations, HMP Five Wells, St Andrews Healthcare and Lily Rose florist. 

It’s been great to have such a diverse range of occupiers! 
 

If you are interested in accessing these, the team at Rusden Lakes are ready to help.       

For enquiries and bookings please contact Jamie Denney via email                                               

Jamie.Denney@rushdenlakes.com or telephone 01933 427925. 



Mayor’s Report 






